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GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION ADMINISTRATION

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

              X

IN THE MATTER OF:            :

Columbia Lodge #85:  Case #16-PRO-00078

t/a Columbia Lodge #85 :

I.B. P.E.O. of :

1844 3rd Street NW :

License #237 :

Retailer Club :

ANC 1B :

Application to Renew License :

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -X

                    Wednesday, September 14, 2016

Whereupon, the abovereferenced matter 

came on for hearing at the Alcoholic Beverage 

Control Board, Reeves Center, 2000 14th Street, 

N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009.  
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P R O C E E D I N G S

PROTEST HEARING (STATUS) 

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  The next case on our 

protest hearing calendar is Case #16-PRO-00078, 

Columbia Lodge, license #237.  Will the parties 

please approach and identify themselves for the 

record?  Will you please identify yourself for 

the record?

MR. FOOTER:  Sure, my name is Brian Footer, 

and I’m the ANC commissioner for 1B01. 

MS. NORMAN:  Anita Norman, LeDroit Park Civic 

Association president.

MS. RAIFORD:  Gwendolyn Raiford.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I didn’t hear your 

last name.

MS. RAIFORD:  Raiford, R-A-I-F-O-R-D.

MR. POLK:  Good morning, your honor, Leonard 

Polk.  Columbia Lodge #85.  

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  This is a protest 

hearing and I see there were three parties in 

this protest:  The ANC, the Civic Association and 
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a group of five.  The group of five is not here, 

are they not?  Do they plan to be here today?

MR. FOOTER:  May I explain for a moment?  So, 

during the roll call hearing we had a number of 

people in the community who had already expressed 

an interest in supporting the protest hearing, 

and there was some question about whether or not 

the civic association had the legal standing to 

be a party, and so -- 

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  How many members of 

the civic association are there?

MR. FOOTER:  What I’m saying is that the 

party of five stepped in, in order to maintain 

standing, and then the ones we had a motion to 

reconsider the standing of the LeDroit Park and 

were granted that they would be able to, and the 

party of five decided that the civic association 

would be their representative.   

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  So, there can be no 

party of five because they would have to be here 

today -- 

MR. FOOTER:  Correct.   There’s no party of 
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five anymore.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:   All right, so the 

party of five is then dismissed from these 

proceedings.  I just want the record to reflect 

that.  The party of five is dismissed from the 

proceedings.  So, the only two parties that 

currently -- although it all depends -- the only 

two parties that currently have standing until we 

-- it’s the civic association and the ANC.  Let 

me just ask the question of the ANC -- I’m sorry, 

not the ANC, the Columbia Lodge.  Do you guys 

have any preliminary issues or matters you want 

to discuss?

MR. POLK:  Not at this time.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I’m going to ask the 

question, and I know the roll call because I did 

review the transcript, and initially the civic 

association was not granted standing and the 

board last week granted the civic association 

standing.  In review of the transcript there was 

some conversation regarding notice.  I don’t know 

what type of notice, if any, the civic 
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association provided to the neighborhood 

regarding the participation so do you have 

information to prove to us -- 

MS. RAIFORD:  Yes.

MR. FOOTER:  We have three supporting 

documents to submit for the record

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  All right, can you 

provide information to Ms. Randle so I can -- I 

mean, please provide the parties with a copy to 

them and I can see that the board would be 

satisfied that the proper notice was provided.

MR. FOOTER:  Mr. Chairman, if I may.  I’ll 

just explain these three documents.  The first 

one that you’ll see is a flyer.  The civic 

association operates in three forms of 

communication to the community that a meeting is 

taking place.  The first is a flyer which we post 

around strategic locations in the community.  

That’s the first thing you’ll see in that stack 

of paperwork.  The second thing is that we submit 

an e-mail to Mr. -- and that’s the second piece 

of information -- you’ll see the time/date stamp 
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on that is well beyond the seven days needed, or 

requested by law.  The third one is on our 

website, you’ll see also on that one the 

time/date sent on May 11th for a May 24th 

meeting.  And that one has a lot more detail on 

what the actual vote would be and supporting 

documentation in case the readers would like to 

see it.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Are you a member of 

the civic center association, sir?

MR. FOOTER:  Yes.  I can definitely have the 

civic association president talk first if you 

like.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Now that you have 

informed me that you’re a member of the civic 

association, then it’s appropriate and you can 

speak for them, but I thought you were 

representing the ANC, that’s fine.  But, if -- 

since you’ve informed me that you're a member of 

the civic association --

MR. FOOTER:  And I just really like to talk, 

so --
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CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I’m fine with that.  I 

just want to make sure that the record is clear.  

I know this is an issue that the board itself had 

raised, so Ms. -- I’m sorry?  Ms. Raiford or Mr. 

Polk, do you have this information which was 

supposed to have been provided to you seven days 

-- the notice, do you have a problem with the 

notice that was provided?  Do you have any 

problems with the documentation that was provided 

to the board regarding notice.

MR. POLK:  As a member of the lodge being a 

member of that community, the lodge was never 

given notice of such a meeting taking place, and 

this is the first time, according to Ms. Raiford, 

that she’s even seen this documentation, so for 

whatever that’s worth, I don’t think, that 

wouldn’t meet necessarily the seven-day 

requirement but certainly I will defer to the 

board with regard to that matter.  

MR. FOOTER:  Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Hold on one minute, 

please.  Mr. Footer -- Footer right?  
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MR. FOOTER:  Yes.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Since I see you like 

to speak, you said you like to speak, how the 

civic association -- I’m sorry, the lodge -- is 

saying that they never got specific notice and 

it’s my understanding from legal is that the 

civic association was supposed to give specific 

notice to the lodge.  So, where is the specific 

notice that was given to the lodge seven days 

prior?  

MR. FOOTER:  I would have to go back and 

speak with the civic association as to exactly 

what transcript we can actually provide to 

support that.  I will note that the Elks lodge 

was at the meeting that we were advertising, so 

for them to say that they never heard this, 

either they got correspondence from the civic 

association or they took part in what was 

publicly announced that we do for every other 

meeting that we have, and so they were there in 

attendance and were participating in the meeting 

that we had advertised.  So, they were fully 
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aware of the meeting and were full participants 

in the meeting and we will go back and make sure 

that there was some -- we will demonstrate that 

there was some sort of direct communication to 

them about it, but for them to say that they were 

ignorant to this proceeding is not accurate.

MR. POLK:  First and foremost --

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Hold on, Mr. Polk.

MR. POLK:  Okay.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Just give me an 

opportunity to recognize those.

MR. POLK:  I usually speak for myself.  But 

for Mr. Footer to characterize whether or not we 

were in -- 

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Hold on, please, Mr. 

Polk.  These are my proceedings.

MR. POLK:  Thank you, sir.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I’m gonna -- I will 

give each party an opportunity to speak, so I 

will recognize you.  Are you done, Mr. Footer?  

All right.  Mr. Polk, since your representation 

was that the lodge was not notified, you heard 
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the representation made by Mr. Footer, what is it 

that the lodge’s -- I’m sorry -- what is the 

lodge’s position regarding this issue?

MR. POLK:  Again, there have been several 

meetings before that the lodge attended a 

meeting, the issue is whether or not the lodge 

received proper notice as required by this board 

as a party on a specific meeting that was going 

to be protesting this application.  That’s where 

the problem is and this notice that they’re 

providing to the board today, the Elks have never 

seen a copy of.  That’s our position.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Go ahead, Mr. Alberti.

MR. ALBERTI:  Mr. Polk?

MR. POLK:  Yes, sir.

MR. ALBERTI:  So, I’m trying to clarify 

something that was said by Mr. Footer.  So, did 

the applicant -- was the applicant -- was a 

representative from the lodge?  Yeah, okay.  Were 

they present at this meeting?

MR. POLK:  No.  Again, we have to be more 

specific as to what specific meeting they’re 
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speaking about.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  The meeting at -- 

March -- I’m sorry, it was March, May -- the May 

24th.  I’m sorry look at -- do you have the 

documents?  Hold on, you have the documents in 

front of you, so can you look at the documents 

and where it’s saying ‘at this specific meeting 

there was a representative of the lodge’ this 

specific meeting, and did they participate in the 

discussion at this specific meeting?  

MR. POLK:  Hold on one sec, the board’s 

indulgence.  Okay.  It’s my understanding that 

there was attendance at a meeting on the 24th by 

one member of the lodge.  There wasn’t this 

issue, however, regarding the liquor license was 

not at that particular civic association meeting 

for whatever it’s worth.

MR. ALBERTI:  It wasn’t discussed at that 

meeting?

MR. POLK:  According to the person who was 

present, who was there at that -- it was not -- 

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  All right, let me --
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MR. ALBERTI:  May I just ask a follow-up 

question?  So, Mr. Footer?

MR. POLK:  Absolutely.

MR. ALBERTI:  I’m not going to start at the -

- I just want answers.  Mr. Footer, at what 

meeting was your resolution passed?

MR. FOOTER:  The resolution was passed in the 

meeting we’re advertising here on May 24th.  

MR. ALBERTI:  Okay.

MR. FOOTER:  May I?

MR. ALBERTI:  Okay.

MR. FOOTER:  It’s absolutely incorrect that 

there was only one member there.  They brought a 

number of --

MR. ALBERTI:  I’ll let the chair handle that 

discussion.

MR. FOOTER:  -- people from the outside 

giving testimony to the entire community about 

what was going on and there were a lot of people 

there, not just one people -- one person from the 

outside community.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Let me ask you, Mr. 
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Footer.  Were you aware that this is an issue 

that was going to come up at this hearing today?  

At the status hearing about the notice and -- I 

thought that you -- did our general counsel’s 

office provide you with that information to say 

whatever possible, what are some of the 

procedural issues that would be discussed today?  

Do you recall?

MS. NORMAN:  I may have seen something in an 

e-mail to -- you know, whatever documentation we 

had regarding giving them notice that should be 

provided to them.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Mr. Polk or Ms. 

Raiford, what is it that you have to say on this 

issue?

MR. POLK:  With regard to that, we would 

still -- our position would be that we weren’t 

granted proper notice of this meeting and this 

particular resolution being a part of that 

agenda, regardless of whether or not  -- again 

over the years, we’ve attended many civic 

association meetings.  Our position to the person 
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that attended that this did not come up at that 

particular meeting, and regardless, the 

requirement -- it is my understanding that it 

requires seven days’ notice and there is nowhere 

where the lodge was granted any notice.  There 

was not a letter that was sent to the lodge, 

there is not a certified return receipt of any 

mailing that was to the lodge providing them 

notice, there wasn’t even evidence of any posting 

of a flyer anywhere.

So, our position would become the notice, 

with regard -- we’re just saying, and, you know, 

we’ll even take at face value that Mr. Hatch may 

be a member, may have been at a civic association 

meeting because there’ve been several meetings 

over the years that we’ve attended, but our 

position would be simply regarding receiving 

proper notice.  Even if we attended the meeting 

with less than proper notice it would not be 

within the confines of what would meet the 

requirements of notice of these -- this board.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Mr. Alberti.
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MR. ALBERTI:  So, Mr. Polk?

MR. POLK:  Sure.

MR. ALBERTI:  It’s not clear to me -- 

MR. POLK:  Mm hmm 

MR. ALBERTI:  -- what your position is.  Did 

your -- anyone from the lodge participate in the 

discussion of the license renewal at any meeting 

last year and in the time frame of April through 

the summer with the civic association?

MR. POLK:  I cannot say with 100% certainty 

that to be the case.  

MR. ALBERTI:  Oh, so you don’t know either 

way.

MR. POLK:  I don’t -- no I --

MR. ALBERTI:  You just don’t know, correct?

MR. POLK:  I don’t know that, no.

MR. ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you.  Thank you, 

that’s all I need to know.

MR. POLK:  Sure.

MS. MILLER:  Can I ask a question?

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Yes, Ms. Miller.

MS. MILLER:  Good morning, Mr. Polk.
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MR. POLK:  Good morning, ma’am.

MS. MILLER:  I wanted to ask you how did you 

find out about this meeting that someone from the 

applicant attended?  May 24th meeting, I think 

you said you didn’t get notice but someone was 

there.

MR. POLK:  The civic association, from my 

understanding, meets on a regular basis.  So, 

those meetings are always held and from time to 

time our members, as a member of that community, 

members of our lodge will attend from time to 

time.  In fact, we encourage -- 

MS. MILLER:  Okay, how did you know that the 

meeting was going to be held?

MR. POLK:  Again, these meetings are held on 

a regular basis all the time, is my 

understanding.  It could have been just a matter 

of us saying, “okay, let’s go and check out this 

particular association meeting” or “let’s go down 

and express some” -- I don’t know the specifics 

of this.  All I’m saying to this board is the 

lodge never received any notice that this 
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particular item was going to be part of any 

meeting.

MS. MILLER:  Okay, I hear you saying that, 

and it sounds like you didn’t get anything 

directed to you -- 

MR. POLK:  There wasn’t anything posted to 

our lodge.

MS. MILLER:  Do you read their agendas or 

anything like that on the internet or anything?

MR. POLK:  No.

MS. MILLER:  No, so you just have a calendar 

of the dates and you just know the date they’re 

going to be and you just show up.

MR. POLK:  Right.

MS. MILLER:  So, you had -- you had -- 

essentially you had notice of the meeting but you 

didn’t know this was going to be on the meeting.

MR. POLK:  According to the membership who 

were, at least who we believe may have been, Ms. 

Raiford who is personally here this morning, and 

certainly can speak for herself, that didn’t come 

up on the meeting that she was in attendance at.  
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MS. MILLER:  Okay.  You didn’t either file 

any motion asking the board to take any action on 

this then?

MR. POLK:  No, we did not.

MS. MILLER:  Okay.  Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Do we have any other 

questions by any other board members?  Ms. 

Norman?

MS. NORMAN: Norman.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Norman.  Mr. Footer or 

Ms. Norman, do you have any other comments to 

make?

MS. NORMAN: I do.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Yes, Ms. Norman.

MS. NORMAN:  With respect to the Elks Lodge 

coming to our meetings, I only see them when they 

-- we are protesting them.  So, I’m not sure -- 

Mr. Polk -- I’ve seen him once before.  I’ve seen 

several of the lodge members participate when we 

tag the discussion about knowing there with the 

license or protesting so there were probably a 

dozen of their members there, and again, I only 
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see them when we are protesting their lodge 

license.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  So, what specific 

notice is it that your organization provided to 

them seven days prior to the notice -- prior to 

the meeting.

MS. NORMAN:  We put it on flyers throughout -

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  No, no, no.  I know 

about the flyers.

MS. NORMAN: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Section 25-601 states 

that the District of Columbia officials will 

provide that to file a protest (B) A resolution 

concerning the license application has been duly 

approved in accordance with the association's 

articles of incorporation or bylaws at a duly 

called meeting, with notice of the meeting being 

given to the voting body and the applicants at 

least seven days before the date of the meeting.  

So, what I’m asking you, what specific notice, if 

any, did you provide -- are you aware? -- did you 

provide the licensee?
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MS. NORMAN: I would have to look back into 

our records to see that.

MR. SILVERSTEIN:  I’m sorry, I didn’t hear 

you.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  She would have to look 

into their record.

MS. NORMAN: I would have to look into our 

records.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  But you don’t have a 

copy of a specific notice that was provided them?

MS. NORMAN: No, I do not.  

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  All right.  Are there 

any other questions by any other board members?  

MS. MILLER:  I have just one other question.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Yes, Ms. Miller.  

MS. MILLER:  Did you have an opportunity to 

present your case to the civic association at the 

public -- at the meetings?  At the May 24th 

meeting.

MR. POLK:  Me personally?  I did not.  

MS. MILLER:  No, did your -- did the 

applicants, not you personally, whoever was there 
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have an opportunity to speak at the meeting if 

they wanted to to address the protest?

MR. POLK:  Again, to the best of my knowledge 

I really don’t know.  I just don’t know.  

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Are there any other 

questions by any other board members?  

MS. MILLER:  Well, let me just ask Mr. Footer 

or whatever, you were at the meeting, to the best 

of your knowledge did the applicant have an 

opportunity to answer questions or address the 

protest?

MR. FOOTER:  We opened up the floor.  There 

was no real time limit on it and we allowed every 

person who was interested in speaking to be able 

to address the entire body.  They brought a 

number of people from the membership to come.  

They gave very passionate speeches to the entire 

membership and we had a great conversation.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Does the civic 

association have official notes, minutes from 

their meetings?

MR. FOOTER:  We do.



23

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  All right.  Any other 

comments?

MR. POLK:  Again, I would certainly not 

anticipate this becoming such an issue but 

certainly to the extent I will certainly go back 

and talk to the other members who may or may not 

have attended that meeting and actually find out 

for certain with regards to what, if any, 

comments they may or may not have made.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Well, there are two 

issues.  One issue is that members could have 

attended the meeting, but was official notice 

provided for that meeting.

MR. POLK:  Right and our official position 

would be proper seven-day notice still was not 

officially provided to the lodge.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Okay.  I make a motion 

to my -- hold on one minute.  I make a motion 

that we have -- that we move this case to another 

status hearing and that this status hearing I’m 

requesting specifically from the civic 

association that they provide the board with 
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proof that they have provided the licensee with 

the appropriate notice, that seven days prior to 

the meeting that they had provided notice, 

specific notice, to the lodge.

MR. SHORT:  Second.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Mr. Short has seconded 

the motion.  Those in favor say aye.  (Chorus of 

ayes.)  Those opposed?  

MS. MILLER:  Opposed.  

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Yes, Ms. Miller.

MS. MILLER:  I just want to state my 

opposition.  It’s kind of a soft opposition but I 

think in this case we didn’t have a motion from 

the applicant, and from what I’ve heard there was 

actual notice, they knew when the meeting was, 

there was an opportunity to speak at the meeting, 

there were no complaints after the meeting that 

they weren’t prepared because they hadn’t had 

notice, so in this case I just -- I don’t think -

- I think  we’re making a bigger issue out of it 

than it should be.  So, I would oppose it.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  With all due respect, 
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Ms. Miller, one of the reasons why I’m going here 

is because I did review this after the roll call 

hearing and if you recall at the roll call 

hearing status was not granted to the civic 

association.  The civic association didn’t make -

- in reviewing the transcript from the roll call 

hearing -- there were discussions about the 

membership -- there were discussions about 

notice.  But there were never any answers.  It 

was never explored, is my understanding, that at 

the roll call hearing prior to standing being 

given to the civic association that it would be 

established at the roll call hearing that the 

notice was provided.

MS. MILLER:  At the status hearing?

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  And so because that 

was never really discussed at the roll call 

hearing that’s one of the reasons why we’re 

having this conversation now.

MS. MILLER:  Okay, so I’m sorry.  I wasn’t 

provided that transcript, so I was just going 

based on what I heard today.
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CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  That’s one of the 

reasons I made representation.  Yes, Mr. Alberti?

MR. ALBERTI:  Just before you finish, can we 

ask the civic association also provide the 

minutes?

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I did ask that.  I 

asked -- I did ask Mr. Polk did they take 

minutes?  Remember I did ask that question.  

MR. ALBERTI:  I see.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  So, the parties are 

prepared, from the civic association we need a 

copy of the actual notice that was provided to 

the lodge and the minutes from the meeting.  We 

can have the status hearing on either the 21st at 

9:30 or the 28th at 9:30?  Which date works best 

for both parties?

MR. FOOTER:  May I actually propose one more 

thing?

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Yes, Mr. Footer.

MR. FOOTER:  We -- our mediation was 

postponed and we’re still working out that date 

which looks like it will be in early October.  
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Would it behoove us to set a date for this after 

that mediation?  We’re looking at early October.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  No, because we don’t 

really know who -- we have not given standing to 

the civic association at this moment and so the 

mediation is only open to parties.

MR. FOOTER:  Yes.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  So since the civic 

association is not a party to the protest they 

cannot participate.

MR. FOOTER:  Okay.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  So, we have the 21st 

at 9:30 or the 28th at 9:30, which is either next 

week or the following week, Wednesday or the 

following Wednesday. 

MR. FOOTER:  The 28th would be best.

MR. POLK:  The 28th would be better.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  I think both parties -

- it sounds like mediation might work.  This 

matter then is scheduled for another status 

hearing on September 28th at 9:30 and both 

parties are aware of what is it that this board 
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will require from the civic association to grant 

it standing.  The ANC, of course, has standing, 

so that’s not an issue with the ANC, but for the 

civic association to continue in these 

proceedings then they need to provide the board 

with records and information, okay?  Thank you 

very much.  Yes, sir.

MR. POLK:  We ask that the board also or 

whoever will provide us copies of this notice and 

these minutes prior to the status hearing so we 

will be aware of at least the information that’s 

going to be provided.

MR. FOOTER:  We can e-mail that at the same 

time, we can just cc them on the submission to 

the general counsel if that works.  We have been 

doing that with all of our stuff to begin with so 

we’ll make sure to do that again.

MR. POLK:  Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON ANDERSON:  Thank you.  

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter was 

concluded.) 


